Minutes of Regular Board Meeting
Held by the Board of Commissioners of the
Housing Authority of the City of Pharr

March 23, 2016

A Regular Meeting was held by the Board of Commissioners of the Housing Authority of the
City of Pharr, Texas on March 23, 2016 at 5:30 p.m. at The Pharr Housing Authority, Raul
“Roy” Navarro, Administration Building, Board Room located at 104 W. Polk Ave., Pharr,
Texas. Upon roll call those present were as follows:

Vice-Chairman: Frank Nunez

Commissioners: Mario Lizcano, Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, III, Deborah Lopez

Absent: None

Also Present: Mr. Noel De Leon, Interim Executive Director, Marissa A. Carranza

Hernandez, PHA Attorney; Joe Cantu, Director of Administrative
Services; Lazaro J. Guerra, Finance Human Resource Director; Janie
Barrera, Executive Secretary; Juan Guerra, City Manager, City of Pharr;
Gregg Wendorf, the Advance News Paper; City of Pharr Computer Tech;
Kenneth Fletcher, Public Speaker;

Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez called the meeting to order, welcomed everyone present.
Commissioner Mario Lizcano gave the Invocation.

Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez requested for the Pledge of Allegiance be placed on the Agenda and
requested to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

First Order of Business was Excuse the Absence of Any Board Member. Vice-Chairman Frank
Nunez advised to the Board of Commissioners everyone was present.

Next Order of Business was Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Minutes of Regular
Meeting held on December 21, 2015, Special Meeting held on January 4, 2016, Closed Executive
Session Meeting held on January 20, 2016, Special Meeting held on January 28, 2016, Special
Meeting held on February 11, 2016, and Special Meeting with Addition of Emergency Items to
the Agenda was held on February 16, 2016. Commissioner Mario Lizcano moved to Approve
Minutes of Regular Meeting held on December 21, 2015, Special Meeting held on January 4,
2016, Closed Executive Session Meeting held on January 20, 2016, Special Meeting held on
January 28, 2016, Special Meeting held on February 11, 2016, and Special Meeting with
Addition of Emergency Items to the Agenda was held on February 16, 2016. Commissioner
Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, I, duly seconded. Upon call for votes the following was recorded.

Ayes: Frank Nunez, Mario Lizcano, Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, III, Deborah Lopez



Nays: None

Vice-Chairman, Frank Nunez advised the Board there was a Public Comment Request received
from Mr. Kenneth Fletcher and as per Pharr Housing Authority Courtesy would grant Mr.
Fletcher’s request for Public Comment. Mr. Kenneth Fletcher introduced himself to the Board of
Commissioners and guests. Mr. Fletcher advised he was 68 years of age and was happy to be
receiving an elderly discount from the City of Pharr for water services and appreciated the

service provided by the Pharr Housing Authority. Mr. Fletcher advised he had a concern on
children residing at Meadow Heights, keep kicking down the fence that divides Meadow Heights
and his apartment complex, and another concern was the waste management receptacles are
sitting on the sidewalk and believes no one would appreciate being awakened to the banging of
the garbage receptacles on pickup days.

Next Order of Business was Jaime X. Pena, Certified Public Accountant, Financial Report for
Low-Rent Program, Housing Choice Vouchers, ROSS 14, CFP 501-14 and CFP 501-15.

Mr. De Leon advised the Board Mr. Jaime X. Pena was not able to be present due to a prior
commitment. Mr. De Leon reviewed a Power Point Presentation for the Low Rent Program on
year to date budget numbers and the financial report for the month of January 2016 with the
Board of Commissioners.

Next Order of Business was In accordance with Chapter 551 of the Texas Government Code (Open
Meetings Act), the Housing Authority of the City of Pharr, Board of Commissioners hereby gives
notice that it will meet in executive session. Should any final action, decision, or final vote be
required in the opinion of the Board with regard to any item deliberated during a closed meeting,
then such final action, decision, or final vote shall be made during the open meeting held in
compliance with Chapter 551, Government Code, V.T.C.A. The Board of Commissioners will
discuss the following matters: Discussion and Action, if any, on Progress of Internal Financial
Audit regarding Valle de Paimas Adult Day Care and Related Texas Department of Housing &
Community Affairs, Complaint Number 2016-30 regarding Mesquite Terrace.

Pursuant to Section 551.071, the Board of Commissioners may convene in a Closed, non-public
meeting with its attorney and discuss any matters related to Legal advice on pending or
contemplated litigation, settlement offer, And/or on a matter in which the duty of the attorney to
the governmental body Under the Texas Disciplinary Rules of Professional Conduct of the State
Bar Of Texas clearly conflicts with this chapter. The Board of Commissioners and Its attorney
may also discuss such issues with the appropriate staff so as to obtain. Necessary and relevant
information so that such discussion is informative and developed. Commissioner Uvaldo N.
Gutierrez, IIl moved to enter into Executive Session. Commissioner Mario Lizcano duly
seconded. Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez announced the Board of Commissioners would now
enter into Executive Session time being 6:27 p.m.

Next Order of Business was RECONVENE into open session and consider action, if any, on
items discussed in executive session. Vice-Chairman advised the Board of Commissioners was
back in Regular Session time being 6:36 p.m. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said The Valle De
Palmas Agreement with the Pharr Housing Authority was just one of many issues that concerned
him, the first time he was interested on serving on this Commission. Commissioner Mario



Lizcano said, as we all know The Valle De Palmas is owned by our Previous City Manager, Fred
Sandoval, current City Commissioner Oscar Elizondo and current State Rep. Sergio Munoz, Jr.,
and found it worrisome that these three individuals who held key visible leadership positions in
the City of Pharr would be in business together without having any disclosures made when
voting on matters that financially benefited themselves in a business that was allowed to rent
space at Mesquite Apartments and pay rent at much lower rate than what the contract required.
Commissioner Mario Lizcano said, for years it was accepted without any penalty which in
essence may have it amount for a favor to gross, and neglect by our previous Executive Director,
Fernando Lopez, short changing the community to benefit a select few. Commissioner Mario
Lizcano said, I can tell you with certainty that this community will no longer tolerate this abuse
of power. Commissioner Mario Lizcano announced For The Record prior to his termination,
when asked how much money The Valle De Palmas owed to the Pharr Housing Authority,
Fernando Lopez claimed, not knowing what was thus fore-coming with details, this was clearly
not acceptable. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said on several of the matters he also asked, for
details, and records to other housing and in-appropriate concerning decisions, and he repeatedly
failed to provide any documentation or help in our investigation, essentially becoming
uncooperative and passive aggressive, and now we know why. Commissioner Mario Lizcano
said this was one of many reasons why the Board took action to Terminate his employment and
we are committed to be transparent to our Community by providing full disclosure on all of these
sufficient in the near future. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said know the amount owed to us
from The Valle De Palmas is estimated to be over seven hundred- twenty thousand dollars
($720,000) and from his understanding this favoritism has had its domino effect in legal
problems to us with possible action due to do dealing with the IRS for the Federal Government
for the State of Texas this definitely has prompted us to hire outside legal counsel to protect our
Housing Corporation. Commissioner Mario Lizcano advised he intended to continue and at the
next Board meeting, should have more information for the community. Commissioner Mario
Lizcano said this is just one of the reasons, of the many reasons why I felt we immediately
needed to upgrade the management of the Pharr Housing Authority and with this said, I will like
for us to elaborate on the Complex that we have from our Executive Director, Noel De Leon.
Mr. De Leon gave the Board a Power Point Presentation on the calculation of the rent due
according to the lease agreement, the arrears as they occurred when the rent wasn’t paid and the
late charges that were accrued because of the rent was not paid. Mr. De Leon said, also you can
see all the payments made, which are all for one thousand dollars ($1,000) and not the amount
that the lease agreement called for. Mr. De Leon advised the lease agreement ended in June 2014
and The Valle de Palmas was at Mesquite Terrace until December 2015. Mr. De Leon advised
he checked with the Legal Council and there is a hold-over rate on the contract which is twice the
monthly charge so if you notice on the schedule the last amount, the sixteen hundred dollars
($1,600) you will see in July is now thirty-two hundred ($3,200) because of the hold-over rate
which is twice the amount of the lease rental. Mr. De Leon advised the Board there were three
different Management Companies during the time of the Lease, Capstone Management
Company, UAH Management Company and UAG Management Company. Capstone
Management Company advised the lease made under their management was thirty-six thousand
seven hundred-fifty dollars ($36,750) and included documentation in your files of response
received from them, the balance due was thirty-six thousand seven hundred-fifty dollars (36,750)
nothing was ever paid. Mr. De Leon advised with UAH Management Company with balance



forth of thirty-six thousand seven hundred-fifty dollars the lease amount due with UAH was
sixty-two thousand six hundred dollars ($62,600) and they received payment of ten thousand
dollars ($10,000) in arrears and left a balance of fifty-four thousand three hundred-fifty dollars
(8$54,350) and there was an audit adjustment on December 2011 of seventeen thousand six
hundred forty-eight dollars ($17,648) according to the President of UAH that was for re-
imbursement of materials for repairs and improvements on that new facility. Mr. De Leon
advised balance forward of thirty six thousand seven hundred-two dollars ($36,702) UAH
Management lease due during their period of time is forty-four thousand eight hundred dollars
($44,800) and collected fourteen thousand dollars (14,000) leaving a balance of sixty-seven
thousand five hundred-two dollars ($67,502). Mr. De Leon advised the total rent due was one
hundred forty-four thousand one hundred-fifty dollars ($144,150) total payment made was fifty-
nine-thousand dollars ($59,000) for a total of eighty-five thousand one hundred fifty dollars
($85,150) with an audit adjustment of seventeen thousand six hundred forty-eight dollars
($17,648) and late charges in the amount of six hundred seventy-six thousand one hundred
twenty-eight dollars ($676,128) for a total balance of seven hundred forty-three thousand six
hundred-thirty dollars ($743,630). Commissioner Mario Lizcano said that was the total amount
due and asked Legal Council what the legal options were to collect. Ms. Hernandez, Legal
Council advised the legal options are still being explored with respect to collecting the
outstanding balances due. Mr. De Leon advised the Board on the Texas Department of Housing
& Community Affairs Complaint Number 2016-30. Mr. De Leon said on the complaint received
by the Department indicates that Mesquite Terrace Apartments was renting space to Valle De
Palmas Adult Day Care LLC, for the operation of an adult day care center that was providing
services to the residents and to the public for a fee. The complaint also specified, at least, ten
percent (10%) of the residents were required to participate and attend the adult day care service.
The Department confirmed with the Management Company Agent that the property was leasing
space until December 2015 to Valle De Palmas Adult Day Care LLC and charging them a
monthly fee for the use of the space. Mr. De Leon also said under Internal Revenue Service
(IRS) regulations, any part of the property included in Eligible Basis (the cost of construction for
residential rental property including common areas/facilities) cannot be used for commercial
purposes (Chapter 8 of the 8823 Audit Guide.) A review of the Mesquite Terrace Cost
Certification does not show any reduction in Eligible Basis. Mr. De Leon said please note that
fees cannot be charged for facilities that were included in eligible basis or converting common
areas that were included in eligible basis to commercial space (e.g. adult day care center). Mr. De
Leon said based on the documentation received, the finding of noncompliance charges, in
eligible basis or applicable percentage has been cited. Mr. De Leon explained the definition of
Eligible Basis- the cost of acquiring and rehabilitating, or constructing a building. Mr. De Leon
said Applicable Percentage - in general means, with respect to any building, the appropriate
percentage prescribed by Secretary for the earlier of — (i) the month in which such building is
placed in service, or (ii) at the election of the tax payer; July 1, 2008 the applicable percentage
was nine percent (9%). Mr. De Leon advised the Board Deadline to submit a complete
satisfactory correction is May 30, 2016. Mr. De Leon advised the Board, Coat Rose was hired to
review courses of action to mitigate effect upon the Low Income Housing Tax Credit allocations.
Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council advised the Board for the Record We are not admitting that was
not done we are still investigating and have a deadline with TDHCA of May 30, 2016 by which
time we have to report what it is that our investigation has found so we don’t have any



conclusive findings at this point and we are certainly admitting to any violations of TDHCA or
IRS rules. Commissioner Mario Lizcano advised he would like to clarify for the public that
when discussing TDHCA, it is The Texas Department of Housing and Community Affairs to be
cleared for the record. Commissioner Mario Lizcano asked who the attorney representing the
Pharr Housing Authority at that time was. Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council advised the Attorney
was Michael Pruneda. Commissioner Mario Lizcano asked what the status was on meeting the
deadline with the information. Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council advised at this point we are having
difficulty obtaining information because the records were not kept by the Housing Authority but
rather by Valle De Palmas and at some point assumed special council may want to contact Valle
De Palmas and see if they haye any documentation we certainly don’t have anything here at the
Housing Authority. Commissioner Mario Lizcano advised to be clear we are utilizing or
addressing issues where it is property that was provided for housing that was used for
commercial use for clarification. Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council advised that was the allegation.
Commissioner Mario Lizcano asked what would be the next step to meet the Deadline of May
30, 2016. Mr. De Leon advised after May 30" TDHCA will file form 8823 with the IRS and will
make a determination based on information received. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said that is
why it is important for us, that because we had not forthcoming information, information being
held back and not being provided to us by the previous Executive Director we had to move on to
where we are today. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said we are asked by our Community to
provide service and transparency and that is exactly what we are trying to show today.
Commissioner Mario Lizcano said transparency of something that happened prior to, and we
don’t want as a Commission from this point forth going to have to deal with this issue, but we
are dealing with it because of the lack of leadership that we had in place. Commissioner Mario
Lizcano commended Mr. De Leon for his continued perseverance for us to find out what finally
happened, and said I know we have a lot of other things that are going to come up and
unfortunately will have to address them a meeting at a time. Commissioner Mario Lizcano said
we ask our community to join us to find out more on the service that are being provided for our
citizens. Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez said for the record that is the information that he had been
requesting since he first got appointed as a Board Member with the Pharr Housing Authority, and
never received from Mr. Lopez. Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez said, we asked for it numerous
times and at every meeting there was always an excuse. Vice-Chairman Frank Nunez advised no
action was taken during Executive Session and none will be taken at this time.

Next Order of Business was Consideration and Possible Action to Approve Contract with
Apolonio “Nono” Flores for RFPQ for Consultant/Advisor for the Pharr Housing Authority. Mr.
De Leon advised the Board before them was a copy of the Request for Qualifications Proposals
and advised only one RFP/Q had been received from Flores Residential, LC, Apolonio “Nono”
Flores, 222 Persimmon Pond, San Antonio, Texas 78231, (210) 494-7944. Mr. De Leon said the
Evaluation Criteria Score was a 100, and proposed fees are an hourly rate of $150, Travel-Per
Diem based on Federal rate for the locality, actual costs of lodging, airfare and car rental,
applications to HUD, Demolition/Disposition-hourly rate and travel expenses or $15,000 fixed
fee; Mixed Finance Projects-same as above; Application for grants and loans-hourly rate and
travel expenses at our option a percentage; Redevelopment of Public Housing and/or of
affordable housing including LIHTC-a fee equal to 15% of the developer fees; a 5 year contract
(prefer shorter period 3 year). Commissioner Mario Lizcano moved to Approve, Contract with



Apolonio “Nono” Flores for RFPQ for Consultant/Advisor for the Pharr Housing Authority with
terms negotiated with Legal Council. Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council requested clarification from
Mr. De Leon that Mr. Flores response to the RFP/Q was received to a properly posted RFP/Q and
no other responses were received? Mr. De Leon said that was correct one other person signed up
but did not submit an RFP/Q. Ms. Hernandez, Legal Council advised to make sure to keep
record of all the information in the event HUD had any inquiries. Commissioner Uvaldo N.
Gutierrez, ITI duly seconded. Upon call for votes the following was recorded.

Ayes: Frank Nunez, Mario Lizcano, Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, III, Deborah Lopez
Nays: None

Next Order of Business was Consideration and Possible Action to Write-Off Delinquent
Accounts for Public Housing tenants that vacated units with unpaid balances or move-out
damages. Mr. De Leon advised the Board one tenant had moved out in December 2015. Ms.
Polet J. Yerena, 1116 W. Gore, $36.10 balance, move-out charges. Commissioner Mario
Lizcano moved to Write-Off Delinquent Accounts for Polet J. Yerena, 1116 W. Gore, $36.10,
and move-out charges. Commissioner Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, III, duly seconded. Upon Call for
votes the following was recorded.

Ayes: Frank Nunez, Mario Lizcano, Uvaldo N. Gutierrez, IIT, Deborah Lopez
Nays: None

Next Order of Business was Executive Directors Report: ¢ Certificates of Deposits ® Check List ¢
Vacancy & Rent-Roll for Public Housing and Housing Choice Voucher Program ¢ Sunset
Terrace Senior’s Progress Report « Texas “Open Government Training” ¢ Texas County District
Retirement System (Retirement) percentage change * PHA Website * Mission Vision and Values
* Audit FYE 09/30/15. Mr. De Leon advised the Board on the Certificate of Deposit, he
summarized it by Bank to give more detail; Lone Star National Bank, Money Market Accounts
$628,682. NAFT Federal Credit Union $101,042; Family Self-Sufficiency, Public Housing, IBC
$15,679; Section 8, IBC $47,481. Mr. De Leon advised on the Check List for the Low-Rent
(Plains Capital Bank) $145,819; IBC Bank $596,456; Section 8 HAP & UTY’s (IBC Bank)
$1,136,946; Section 8 Admin (IBC Bank) $204,389; Payroll (IBC Bank) $157,363; CFP 2014
(IBC Bank) $40,844; CFP 2015 (IBC Bank) $2,743. Mr. De Leon reported on the Public
Housing, Vacancy & Rent Roll for December 2015 for Parkview Terrace TX73-002, Rent Roll
$0.00, P.U.M. 0.00, Move-Outs during the month 0, Vacancies at end of Month 0; TX73-003
Sunset Terrace Rent Roll $0.00, P.U.M. 0.00, Move-Outs during the month 0, Vacancies at end
of Month 0; TX73-005 Meadow Heights, Rent Roll $14,959.10, P.U.M. 223.27, Move-Outs
during the month 3, Vacancies at end of Month 3; TX73-006 Villa Las Milpas, Rent Roll
$4,145.00, P.U.M. 207.25, Move-Outs during the month 0, Vacancies at end of Month 0; TX73-
009 Las Milpas Homes, Rent Roll $2,906.00, P.U.M. 207.58, Move-Outs during the month 0,
Vacancies at end of Month 0; TX73-008 Single Unit, Rent Roll $166.00, P.U.M. 166.00, Move-
Outs during the month 0, Vacancies at end of Month 0; for a monthly total of Rent Roll
$22,176.10 P.U.M. 201.03, Move-Outs during the month 3, Vacancies at end of Month 3;



armn;



